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Introduction: 

This policy sets out the Special Educational Needs and Disability (SEND) 

provision for the children at Swallownest Primary School; it is in line with 

the SEND code of practice that was released in August 2014.  At 

https://swallownestprimary.org.uk/


Swallownest we want “the best for and the best from everyone in our 

learning community”. This means that we have the highest expectations and 

aspirations for all of our pupils. We aim to meet all children’s individual 

needs to promote successful learning, ensuring that we make changes to 

provision where required.   

 

Aims: 

 To deliver a broad and balanced curriculum in an atmosphere where 

children feel valued, secure and happy.  

 To create an environment that supports the educational needs of the 

child.  

 To ensure that the Special Educational Needs (SEN) of a child are 

identified, assessed, monitored and provided for.  

 To promote the self-confidence and self-esteem of all children. 

 To promote emotional well-being. 

 To define the roles and responsibilities of staff in providing provision 

for children.  

 To enable children to have full access to the entire curriculum. 

 To maintain close relationships with outside agencies. 

 To ensure that parents and families feel involved in supporting their 

child’s development and education. 

 To ensure that the child feels involved and has a voice in the process. 

  

Definition of SEND 

As stated in the 2014 SEND Code of Practice, children have special needs if 

they have a learning difficulty or disability that makes it harder for them to 

learn in comparison to their peers and therefore calls for special education 

provision to be made for them. Children have a learning difficulty if they: 

1. Have a significantly greater difficulty in learning than the majority of 

children the same age; 

2. Have a disability that prevents or hinders them from making use of 

educational facilities of a kind generally provided for children of the 

same age at the school. 

3. Their emotional difficulties/behaviours affect their ability to take part in 

learning safely and effectively.  



 

The four broad areas set out in the code of practice are:  

 Communication and Interaction: children and young people have speech, 

language and communication difficulties which make it difficult for them 

to make sense of language or to understand how to communicate 

effectively and appropriately with others – this can include children on 

the Autism Spectrum Disorder (ASD).  

 Cognition and Learning: this includes moderate, severe and profound 

learning difficulties as well as specific learning difficulties such as 

dyslexia.  

 Social, Emotional and Mental Health Needs: this may present in different 

ways such as: anxiety, being withdrawn, disruptive behaviours which 

includes Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder (ADHD)/ Attention Deficit 

Disorder (ADD) and attachment disorder.  

 Sensory/Physical Needs: this includes children who suffer from visual 

or hearing impairment.  

 

Inclusion: 

At Swallownest Primary, we aim to enable all of our children to feel included 

in all aspects of school life, whatever their disability or needs. We have high 

expectations of all of our children and our teaching staff work hard to 

create a happy and positive working environment for all of the children in 

our care. We aim to remove barriers to learning- making sure that all 

children are able to participate in lessons.  

 

Transition into School 

We aim to identify children with SEND and remove barriers to learning as 

quickly as possible.  

Identification of children with additional needs can start before children enter 

our provision. Our EYFS Team aim to make visits to our local pre-school 

and will work closely with their staff to ensure a successful transition for 

all children. In doing this, we often have additional provision in place before 

a child with SEND starts at our school.   



Our EYFS team complete home visits and/or phone conversations prior to 

each child starting school, which gives the opportunity to discuss any 

worries and/or concerns that parents/carers have about their child’s 

development. We recognise the vital role that parents/carers play in the early 

education of their child and we welcome parents’ insights when planning 

provision to meet their child’s needs.  

When a child enters school, a Baseline assessment is completed by their 

Class Teacher and the child’s progress is tracked throughout the academic 

year. If a child is unable to meet the expected level of development additional 

support will be put in place as part of our ‘Graduated Response’ (see 

diagram below). 

 

Identification, Assessment and Provision:  

At Swallownest, we are committed to providing equal access to the 

curriculum to all of our children.  In order to achieve this, provision must 

be made in curriculum planning, delivery and assessment for children of 

differing abilities. Differentiation is the responsibility of the class teacher. 

Children with Special Educational Needs must enjoy success and value 

themselves as learners. We encourage children to be involved in their own 

learning and to be aware of their own targets. All children in school must 

learn and understand that different children have different needs and every 

child has value as a learner.  Early identification and intervention with the 

support and involvement of parents is a vital part of our assessment. 

We are committed to inclusion and place value on all children receiving a 

fully inclusive education, appropriate to their needs. This starts with Wave 1: 

high Quality First Teaching, which is delivered by the Class Teacher, with 

implemented support and personalised provision as necessary. 

We have adopted the Code of Practice on the identification of SEND. The Code 

of Practice sets out management of the stages of Special Needs, through a 

Graduated Response: 

 

 

 

 

Wave 3: Highly 

Personalised 

Interventions 

At Wave 3, Interventions will 

usually be based on the advice 

of external Agencies such as 

LSS, CDC, and The SEMH Team 

(see below for external 

agencies). 

Wave 1 and Wave 2 Interventions 

will be planned and delivered by 

Class Teachers.  As a child enters 

a Wave 2 Intervention, they may 

require a Support Plan.  



 

 

 

 

 

Outside help and support is accessed from: 

 Learning Support Services (LSS) 

 Educational Psychology Services 

 Speech and Language 

 Social, Emotional and Mental Health Team (SEMH) 

 Autism Communication Team (ACT) 

 Early Years Inclusion Team 

 Child Development Centre (CDC) 

When children are accessing Wave 2 and Wave 3 Interventions, the decision 

may be made, with parental support, to put the child on the Inclusion 

Register.  

 

Education Health Care Plans 

If a child requires above 13 hours support and their barriers to learning 

remain, an Education Health Care Plan (EHC) may be requested. 

Representatives from the external agencies will need to complete reports to 

support Class Teachers’ assessments/interventions. The EHC request will go 

to a Local Authority Panel to be approved before funded hours are awarded 

to a child.  

The roles and responsibilities of the Class Teachers, the SENDCo and the 

Head Teacher are outlined in the SEND Information Report.  

Working with Parents and families 

Parents/carers and a child’s family all play a crucial role in their child’s 

education and it is important to us at Swallownest Primary School that they 

are kept informed and involved in their child’s learning journey. It is the 

Class Teacher’s role to keep parents informed, providing strategies and/or 

ideas to support their learning in school and at home. Parents will have the 

Wave 1: Quality First Teaching for all children 

Wave 2: Additional interventions to enable 

children to work at age related expectations 

to work at age related expectations or higher 

 



opportunity to see the SENDCo three times a year as part of the annual 

review cycle. Parents can request to see the SENDCo at any time to discuss 

any worries and/or concerns they may have.  

 

Pupil Participation 

Where appropriate, the children will be involved in the review process, 

sometimes taking part in the review meetings. It is the Class Teacher’s 

responsibility to make sure that the children are aware of their targets and 

provide them with the appropriate support, time and resources for them to 

succeed.  

 

Special arrangements in relation to COVID-19 

From September, the government announced plans for all children to return to 
school on a full time basis. 

Following the guidelines provided by the government, (which can be found by 

following this link: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/actions-for-
schools-during-the-coronavirus--outbreak/guidance-for-full-opening-schools) 

Swallownest Primary School will be providing the following: 

 Each class will form a ‘bubble’, with a teacher and teaching assistant 
assigned to it. 

 Children will have access to their relevant curriculum through planned 
lessons, set by class teachers, which take into account the need for a 
‘recovery curriculum’, to cover any knowledge and skills missed during the 
Covid-19 pandemic as well as any well-being needs children may have. 

 Children will have access to all provisions as listed in the SEND 
Provision section of the SEND information report. These include: 

- activities linked to the outcomes on their Education Health Care Plans 

- visual supports such as visual timetables, now and next timetables as 
appropriate 

- coloured overlays, ear defenders and sensory boxes 

- Online provisions, such as Bug Club, Spelling Shed, Times Table Rockstars 
as appropriate  

- In class provisions, such as precision teaching and SALT activities 

- Interventions will take place within ‘bubbles’. Trained Teaching Assistants 
will deliver these interventions following government social distancing 
guidelines 

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/actions-for-schools-during-the-coronavirus--outbreak/guidance-for-full-opening-schools
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/actions-for-schools-during-the-coronavirus--outbreak/guidance-for-full-opening-schools


- SEND support plans will continue to be in place for children on the SEND 
register and reviews will be conducted via telephone call or virtually using 
Microsoft Teams 

- EHCP annual reviews or meetings will be held via Zoom/Microsoft 
Teams/Telephone call with professionals and parents 

- Outside agencies will begin providing interventions within school or online 
via Zoom/ Microsoft Teams/Telephone calls, where necessary, following all 
government and agency guidance 

 

Parents of SEND pupils may continue to require our support at this time and 
the messaging facility on Seesaw allows for private conversations to be had 
between staff and parents. Furthermore, the SENDCo can be reached by 
contacting the school office. 

 

External agencies will become involved if necessary following the 
usual graduated response process detailed above. 
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